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Good afternoon Mr. President and members of the County Council,

I'm here to address the Council budget discussion that took place a few days ago about the 
$692 ITOC. During the discussion, the issue of including the clawed-back ITOC funds in the 
proposed budget was raised. One concern was that including the clawed-back ITOC funds in 
the 2023 budget would cause fiscal distortions that would impact spending in the future.

To clarify, the county issued the $692 credit presumptively on the 2022 tax bills with a plan to 
claw it back from homeowners who do not submit their Homestead Tax Credit (HTC) 
application by May 1, 2023. However, the statutory deadline for submitting the HTC 
application to qualify for the ITOC in 2022 was actually May 1, 2022 and there is no legal 
basis for presumptively issuing the ITOC. 

Therefore, the county should be clawing back all of the $692 ITOCs awarded in 2022 to 
homeowners who had not submitted their HTC applications by May 1, 2022.

Former Delegate Eric Luedtke (now the governor’s Chief Legislative Officer) sponsored the 
bill (HB1200 of 2020) that ties issuance of the ITOC to having an approved HTC form on file 
at SDAT.  In 2022, Mr. Luedtke confirmed in writing to the county finance director that state 
law does not allow for presumptive issuance of the ITOC. Stanford Ward, legislative attorney 
to the General Assembly, also confirmed in writing in 2022 that “the county is not complying 
with the [state] law” by presumptively issuing the ITOC.

The relevant emails sent by Mr. Luedtke and Mr. Ward to the finance director and to state 
delegates are included with my written testimony.

The county attorney has reportedly claimed that another enacted bill, HB203 of 2022, allows 
presumptive issuance of the ITOC. Former Delegate Luedtke quashed the claim, writing that 
“HB203 passed through my committee,” and he "entirely agrees with Mr. Wilen."  Again, see 
the attached emails.

By following state law, the budget concerns involving the ITOC problems can be resolved and
the county will recover many millions of dollars of improperly issued tax credits. Also, you 
could reduce the 2023 tax rate or increase the 2023 ITOC by clawing back the improperly 
awarded 2022 ITOCs.

Thank you for allowing me to speak.
















